TOWN OF EAST HAMPTON

EAST HAMPTON, CT 06424

BOARD OF FINANCE
Monday, August 15, 2016
Town Hall Meeting Room 

Approved Minutes

Present: Marc Lambert, Alannah Coshow, Dean Markham, Alan Hurst and Steve Ritchie   

Not Present: Janine Jiantonio and Allison Tokarz 
Other attendee(s): Jeffery Jylkka: Director of Finance, Michael Maniscalco: Town Manager
1-2. Vice-Chairman Lambert called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. Approval of Minutes:


a) Special Meeting 6-14-16

b) Regular Meeting 7-18-16

Mr. Hurst made a motion to approve the minutes as presented. The motion was         seconded by Mr. Ritchie. Vote: 5-0. Motion Passed. 
4. Public Remarks: 





None
5. Special Presentations:

 




None
6. Correspondence: 

Per the request of Cathy Sirois, Mr. Jylkka asked Vice-Chair Lambert if he will be able to attend the Tri-Board Retreat scheduled for Friday October 14th at 6:30 PM and ending Saturday October 15th at 3:30pm. Vice-Chair Lambert stated he would respond in a day or two, after reviewing his schedule. 
7. Status Reports [Financial]:

     Mr. Jylkka provided an overview of the 2015/16 FY Revenues and Expenditures

     (as of June 30, 2016).

a) Revenues

Mr. Jylkka began by reminding the Board that while taxes are looking like they are going to come in about $30,000 less than projected, the variance is mainly due to the timing of payment from the foreclosed properties. Some will not be paid until 
FY16/17. He also stated that licenses permits and fees continue to be strong, state and local grants will fall short as expected and other revenue is up approximately $10,000. Overall, the forecasted variance is expected to be about $419,000 short. 

b) Expenditures
While there were not a lot of changes per Mr. Jylkka, he did highlight a few line items. Highlights included repair of the well and water system at the Annex bringing that budget $20,000 over, Police OT and Regular Pay coming in $69,000 over budget and most other departments (with the exception of PW Admin) planning to give back something. Overall, it appears that there will be close to $245,000 ($235,000 from General Fund and $10,000 from BOE) being returned making a current outlook net loss of $174,000 which is better than the expected $250,000.
c) Fund Balance
The forecasted ending fund balance was reported as $4,890,383 which is 11.9% of the FY2016 approved budget and 11.4% of the FY 2017 proposed budget.  If the appropriation of $250,000 being discussed under Item 8a of this agenda is approved, the ending Fund Balance will be $4,640,383 which is 10.8% of 2017 Budget.   
Although a discussion point during the Town Manager’s Report, a brief discussion occurred about the Police Dog purchase status. Ms. Coshow questioned the status and was surprised, along with some other Board Members, that the dog has been purchased without BoF approval. Mr. Maniscalco stated that the K9 program was voted on by the Town Council and that he believed the Program was in the 16-17 budget for $13,000. He was asked to provide the Board with the Town Council Minutes where Police Dog discussion occurred. (See Town Manager’s Report for more detail).  
8. Financial Transactions:

a) Fiscal Year 2016-2017 additional appropriation for pre-referendum costs for the Town Hall Center School / Memorial School project ($250,000)    

The discussion began with Vice-Chairman Lambert referencing the resolution shared with the Board prior to the meeting:

Resolved, that the Board of Finance recommends that the Town Council appropriate two hundred fifty thousand dollars ( $250,000) for pre-referendum 
costs in connection with the Town Hall Center School / Memorial School project (the Project); and the amount shall be funded from unassigned General Fund balance ($250,000)and the total amount shall be transferred to the Capital Reserve Fund. The appropriation may be spent for architectural fees, hazardous material survey/inspection, geotechnical borings, phase 2 environmental site assessments, project management and other expenses related to the Project. Upon completion of the Project, unexpended funds shall be returned to the General Fund. 

He then opened the discussion for comment and/or a motion.
Prior to a motion, Mr. Hurst began the discussion recapping the discussion from the Tri-board meeting held earlier this month on the same subject noting that 11 out of 15 of the people in attendance would not vote for a project costing tens of millions and therefore questioned why, then would they vote to spend this on the Project. While he agrees with Mr. Lambert’s past comments that something needs to occur to address the Town Hall / Police Station issues, he does not believe this is what it should be. He also voiced his concern with low public attendance at Town Meetings and therefore feels if anything, this should be decided by a referendum vote. 
Upon a motion by Mr. Ritchie, seconded by Ms. Coshow, to recommend the resolution (as stated above), deliberation ensued for close to 30 minutes. Board Members discussed not only the cost of the project but the costs associated with the various ways of getting the public involved in the decision making process, the historic lack of public involvement, the roles and responsibilities of elected officials (BoF and Town Council) and many differing opinions on alternatives to the issues at hand, timeframes to complete the various options and how to proceed.
 Vote: 3-2-0 (Markham & Hurst voted against). 
The vote was followed by verification from Mr. Jylkka that a simple majority of present members is all that is needed for a motion to pass on the BoF. 
Motion Passed.  

9. New Business:




None
10. Continued Business:






None
11. Liaison's Reports 
a) Town Council 
Ms. Coshow reported that there was a discussion about the Lake and the suggestion made by the Town Manager to changing the testing schedule from once a week to twice a week and to expedite the testing in order to be able to assess the condition of the lake and the possibility of reopening it more often. Mr. Maniscalco confirmed that there would be an additional cost of $100 per additional test each week and an additional $100 to expedite the testing.  
b) Board of Education
No Report – BoE is on hiatus for the summer. 
c) Economic Development Commission

Mr. Hurst reported that the EDC is meeting tomorrow evening (8/16/16) and according to the agenda, Sports on 66 will be presenting. 
d) Lake / Conservation
Ms. Coshow reported that the 9-point plan to improve the lake was discussed and that the committee is looking into a Grant to pay for the plan. They also discussed $6,000 to go towards a treatment for the lake. 
e) Fire Commission

No Report
f) Brownfields/Redevelopment

No Report

g) Park & Rec. Advisory Board              

Mr. Hurst reported that a vote took place and resulted in the selection of Playscape plan that will require a lot of community involvement in order to reduce the associated costs. 

h) Water Development Task Force

Mr. Hurst reported that the WDTF is meeting on Thursday (8/17/16).
12. Public Remarks
Barbara Moore – 7 Overlook Rd: Ms. Moore reminded the Board that with so many items in addition to the Town Hall project that are in need of assistance (ex: new firehouse in Cobalt), the pre-referendum appropriation of $250,000 discussed during agenda item 8a above may not be the best way to use that money. 

13. Town Manager's Report

 Mr. Maniscalco shared the following updates:

· Paving of Lake Drive & Old Depot Hill will begin in the very near future.

· Striping of town roads will take place in the fall. 

· Christopher Brook project is underway and is on track to have the first binder coat on “before snow flies” with the plan to resume the project as soon as weather permits.  
· Natural Gas – Conversion has been completed at the Library, Sr. Center, Town Hall and Public Works building. Center School and the Middle School are in process with Memorial School to follow. In response to the concern expressed by some Board members, Mr. Maniscalco confirmed that the project team has not expressed concern with the current timeline and the expectation that conversion at the 3 schools will be complete before students arrive. 
· Due to the discovery that some information was not included in the original Bid document(s) for 13 Watrous Project, the Bid process is starting over. 

· Police Dog – Although there is no documentation of BoF discussion/approval, in following with the Town Council’s approval, the Town’s Police Dog was purchased last week, is getting acquainted with his handler (2 officers tested for the handler position) and dog/handler training has begun.  The purchase of the dog, the training course for dog and handler and all other first year costs for the dog/program are being paid for through donations. The on-going yearly costs (est: $13,000) will need to be budgeted for in the 2017/18 FY and there after. 
14. Adjournment:

The motion to adjourn made by Mr. Markham was seconded by Mr. Hurst. 

Vote: 5-0.  Motion Passed.  Meeting adjourned at 8:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Renee Bafumi

Recording Secretary
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